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DIAA Board of Directors’ Meeting Minutes

November 8, 2007

Collette Building

I.
Opening


A.
Call to Order

The meeting was called to order at 9:05 a.m. by DIAA Chairperson Gerald Kobasa.


B.
Roll Call

The following DIAA Board members were present:  Gerald Kobasa, Michael Wagner, Gerald Allen, Kathleen Wilbur, Debbie Corrado, Joan Samonisky, Catherine Marvel, John Oliver, Dianne Sole, Dr. Garrett Lyons, Sister Ann Michele, Robert Reed, Dr. Jeffrey Hawtof, Woody Long, and Dr. George Stone. Kevin Charles Executive Director, and Paula Fontello, Deputy Attorney General, were also in attendance. Phyllis Kohel, Dr. Michael Owens, and Michael Modica were unable to attend.


C.
Approval of Agenda

Mr. Kobasa commented that Items III. H. a request for the approval of the Field Hockey All-Star Game, I. request to alter the spring practice start date, and J. a self-report by Archmere Academy. Dr. Hawtof made a motion to approve the agenda as amended. The motion was seconded by Mr. Oliver and carried unanimously. 


D.  Approval of Minutes of the October 11, 2007 Board of Directors’ Meeting

Mr. Reed made a motion to approve the minutes of the October 11, 2007 Board meeting. The motion was seconded by Dr. Sole and carried unanimously. 


E.
DIAA Financial Report

Mr. Charles commented that the income for this period is primarily from tournament income, interest income, member dues and officials’ dues. Mr. Charles commented on the expenditures and stated that most of the expenses were primarily from the fall tournament expenses, athletic director workshop, publications, board expenses, officials dues and salary expenses.  Ms. Samonisky made a motion to approve the financial report. The motion was seconded by Dr. Hawtof and carried unanimously. 

II.
Public Comment


None.  

III.
Action Items


A.
Sanction of Tournaments

Mr. Charles explained that there were forty-eight tournaments that have been reviewed and in need of sanctioning.  Mr. Charles commented that all have gone through the normal review process. Mr. Long made a motion to approve the request. The motion was seconded by Dr. Stone and carried unanimously.

B. Request for Waiver of DIAA Regulation 1009.2.4 for Appoquinimink School District

Mr. Tony Marchio, superintendent for the Appoquinimink School District, was in attendance to present this request. Ms. Fontello, the Deputy Attorney General, explained that 12 voting members of the Board were present at this meeting and that the law requires 10 affirmative votes to grant the waiver request. Mr. Marchio advised that he understood and wished to proceed. Mr. Marchio explained that he was requesting a waiver of 1009.2.4 at the conclusion of the current fall season so that the Appoquinimink School District can end their school choice for the magnet program at the conclusion of the fall season without a negative impact on students.

Mr. Marchio reminded the Board that he was present at the July 12, 2007 meeting requesting a waiver of 1009.2.3 that would allow ninth graders from both Middletown High School and Appoquinimink High School feeder patters to go to the same school just for the one year. Mr. Marchio explained that the Appoquinimink District has encountered a problem and that this choice program for the two magnet programs is now being used for athletic purposes. Mr. Marchio commented that Appoquinimink District has decided to discontinue the choice program. Mr. Marchio commented that he believes the problem is with the adults and not the students.

Mr. Charles explained that Regulation 1009.2.4.2 requires that if a student transfers during the school year after participating in athletics they will be ineligible for 90 school days. Mr. Marchio stated that under this proposal the choice program will end and all students will remain in their home school and those students who wish to take the magnet program at the other school will be shuttled to the other school.

Mr. Long made a motion to accept the request by Appoquinimink School District. The motion was seconded by Ms. Marvel and carried unanimously. The Board found that the Appoquinimink School District established special circumstances and a limited waiver of 1009.2.4.2 is appropriate.

I.
Request for Altering Spring Practice Start Date for 2008

Mr. Charles explained that this was a request that came initially from the athletic director at Laurel High School regarding a baseball tournament that they traditionally play in. Mr. Charles stated that in 2008 the date for this tournament fell on March 21 one day before the allowable start date of spring competition and thus the school would not be able to participate. 
Mr. Charles commented that the athletic director asked if DIAA would consider allowing his school to participate. Mr. Charles stated that he informed the athletic director that he would have to bring the request to the DIAA Board. Mr. Charles further explained he subsequently received a request from the Henlopen Conference proposing that the start date for 2008 spring sports practice be moved from March 1 to February 29 which would allow the first date of competition to be March 21st; or to change the first date of competition to be March 21st instead of March 22nd and require only 20 days of practice by keeping the first date of spring sport practice on March 1st. Mr. Charles stated that the Henlopen Conference voted 14-0 in favor of this proposal. 
Mr. Charles stated that Ms. Corrado presented this to the New Castle athletic directors who did not vote on the proposal because the revised start date was Good Friday and they do not practice or compete on that day. Mr. Charles commented that this would not create an advantage to schools. Mr. Charles also commented that if 2008 wasn’t a leap year this would not be an issue because spring practice would start a day earlier and the first date of competition would have been March 21st. An additional complication is that in 2008 the Easter Holiday falls on the earliest possible date.  Mr. Charles stated that he be opposed to reducing the requirement for 21 days practice for health and safety reasons. 

Dr. Hawtof made a motion to go into deliberation. The motion was seconded by Dr. Stone and carried unanimously. Dr. Hawtof made a motion to come out of deliberation. The motion was seconded by Mr. Reed and carried unanimously. Dr. Hawtof made a motion to move the start date of the 2008 spring season to February 29 because of the unique set of circumstances in scheduling and timing in that it is a leap year. The motion was seconded by Mr. Long and carried by a vote of 13 – yes  (Kobasa, Wagner, Corrado, Samonisky, Marvel, Oliver, Sole, Lyons, Sister Ann Michele, Reed, Hawtof, Long, Stone) and 1 – abstention (Wilbur).

C.
Request for Waiver of DIAA Regulation 1009.2.7 for B.L.


Pat Jones, athletic director at Tatnall School; Sara Baylin, Head of Upper School and Admissions; student’s father; and student were in attendance to present this request. The student requested a closed hearing. Mr. Long made a motion to go into executive session in order to protect the privacy of the student and the information in the student’s pupil file as an exception of the Freedom of Information Act. The motion was seconded by Dr. Lyons and carried unanimously.   Mr. Wagner made a motion to come out of executive session. The motion was seconded by Dr. Hawtof and carried unanimously.  Dr. Hawtof made a motion to deny the waiver based on the testimony given that the Student did not establish the elements necessary for a waiver. 

Mr. Allen seconded the motion.  The motion to deny the waiver request carried by a vote of 10- yes (Kobasa, Wagner, Allen, Wilbur, Corrado, Oliver, Sole, Sister Ann Michele, Reed, Hawtof) and 5 no – (Samonisky, Marvel, Lyons, Long, Stone).

The Board recessed at 10:50 a.m. and reconvened at 11:05 a.m.

D.
Self-Report by Charter School of Wilmington


Mr. Charles explained that a Charter School of Wilmington soccer coach played in a soccer game with one of his school players out of season. Mr. Charles stated that it was after the incident that the coach learned that this was a violation of DIAA regulation 1009.7.5.1.1. Mr. Charles explained that a penalty was not suggested in the self-report. Ms. Samonisky made a motion to have the executive director contact the athletic director at the Charter School of Wilmington and request that the school advise of the penalty imposed by the school and then resubmit the matter to the Board for consideration if additional sanctions are warranted. The motion was seconded by Mr. Reed and carried unanimously.

J.
Self-Report by Archmere Academy


Mr. Charles explained that both the head and assistant basketball coaches participated in games with students out-of-season. Mr. Charles stated that Archmere Academy suspended the assistant coach for three games and the head coach for two games. Mr. Charles commented that the school also put the coaches on a one-year probation. Dr. Hawtof made a motion to accept the self-report and penalty without imposing additional sanctions. The motion was seconded by Ms. Corrado and carried unanimously.

E.
Consideration of Brian Fahey as Chair of Boys Basketball Committee


Mr. Charles explained that the chairman of the boys’ basketball Committee, Chuck Haney, has resigned and recommended Brian Fahey to take his place. Mr. Charles stated that he spoke to Mr. Fahey and stated that he is very excited about the recommendation. Mr. Kobasa made a motion to approve the recommendation. The motion was seconded by Mr. Wagner and carried unanimously. 

F.
Request for Approval of Volleyball All-Star Game


Mr. Charles explained that this was the annual request for the Volleyball Coaches Association for the Volleyball All-Star Game to be held on November 17, 2007. Mr. Charles stated that all proceeds go to cover the expenses of the game. Ms. Samonisky made a motion to approve the request. The motion was seconded by Ms. Corrado and carried unanimously.

G.
Request for Approval of Boys’ Soccer All-Star Game


Mr. Charles commented that this was the annual request for the Blue-White Boys Soccer All-Star Game to be held on November 20, 2007. Mr. Charles explained that the proceeds of this game go to benefit the teens and their families served by CHILD, Inc. Mr. Reed made a motion to approve the request. The motion was seconded by Ms. Samonisky and carried unanimously.

H.
Request for Approval of Field Hockey All-Star Game


Mr. Charles explained that this was the annual request from the Delaware Field Hockey Coaches Association to hold its annual Senior All-Star Game on November 18, 2007 at Polytech High School. Mr. Charles stated that there would be no admission charged for this event. Ms. Samonisky made a motion to approve the request. The motion was seconded by Ms. Corrado and carried unanimously.

IV.
Executive Director Report


A.
Discussion on Proposed Revisions to Regulations



Mr. Charles explained that he has met with the superintendents and discussed the proposed changes and in particular the transfer rule. Mr. Charles stated that the Superintendents wanted time to discuss this rule at a separate meeting and will come back to DIAA with their recommendation. Mr. Charles then stated that he met with some of the Headmasters of the Independent Schools and stated his sense was that they felt the proposed revisions to the transfer rule would punish students. Mr. Charles stated that he felt they had a really good discussion and potential alternatives were considered. 


B.
Fall Tournament Update



Mr. Charles reviewed the fall tournaments with the Board and explained the errors that occurred during the field hockey and soccer seeding process. Mr. Charles commented that he would consider changes which would minimize the potential for this to happen again.  One option would be to hold seeding meetings on Friday instead of Sunday and allow one-day grace period before publishing the brackets.  


C.
Misc. Correspondence



Mr. Charles commented on a letter he received from Swarthmore College.

V.
Other

VI.
Public Comment


None

VII.
Adjournment

Dr. Stone made a motion to adjourn at 11:50 a.m. The motion was seconded by Mr. Oliver and carried unanimously. 









Tina Hurley  

